
Programs & Services Committee Report 
 

City of Newton 
In City Council  

 
Wednesday, November 6, 2024 

 
Present: Councilors Krintzman (Chair), Oliver, Malakie, Lobovits, Baker, and Farrell 
 
Absent: Councilors Humphrey and Micley 
 
Also Present: Councilors Wright and Bixby 
 
City Staff: Anna Nolin, Superintendent; Liam Hurley, Assistant Superintendent/Chief Financial and 
Administrative Officer; Jennifer Steel, Chief Environmental Planner; Andrew Lee, Senior Assistant 
City Solicitor; Maureen Lemieux, Chief Financial Officer; Jonathan Yeo, Chief Operating Officer; 
and Jaclyn Norton, Committee Clerk 
 
School Committee Members: Christopher Brezski, Chair of School Committee 
 
All agendas and reports, both past and present can be found at the following link: Programs & 
Services Committee | City of Newton, MA (newtonma.gov) 
 
For more information regarding this meeting, a video recording can be found at the following 
link: Programs & Services Committee - November 6, 2024 - YouTube 
 
#435-24 Hancock Estates Easement for Walking Trail Access 

HER HONOR THE MAYOR requesting authorization for the City to accept a Grant 
of Easement from Hancock Estates LLC for walking trail access over its property 
at 200 Estate Drive, Chestnut Hill, MA, known as Hancock Estates. 

Action:  Programs & Services Approved 5-0 (Councilor Baker Not Voting) 
 
Note:  Jennifer Steel, Chief Environmental Planner, presented the attached 
presentation that outlined that this easement would complete the trail connection. At the 
moment, the trail would need to be on a steep stream bank, and approving this easement will 
allow for a level footbed. The attached presentation shows maps for the site of the easement 
and the proposed trail entrance.  
 
 A Councilor asked if any opposition to the proposal has been raised.  Ms. Steel noted that no 
opposition has been raised. It was asked by another Councilor what people are currently doing 
to access the area currently and what can be done to reduce traffic for those that want to drive 
to the trail. Ms. Steel responded that there is no trail present at this location, but there is some 

https://www.newtonma.gov/government/city-clerk/city-council/council-standing-committees/programs-services-committee
https://www.newtonma.gov/government/city-clerk/city-council/council-standing-committees/programs-services-committee
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=wBdLP_R1U44&list=PLqJiDbsvfNjWrNbMO43imvzNSUJfdURqQ
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evidence of a few people walking through it. Regarding the concerns about traffic, the 
Councilor was directed to reach out to the Public Works Department.  
 
Committee members voted 5-0 (Councilor Baker Not Voting) on a motion to approve from 
Councilor Oliver.  
 
#345-24 Request for Updates from School Committee and Newton Public Schools 

COUNCILORS KRINTZMAN AND OLIVER requesting semi-annual updates from the 
School Committee and Newton Public Schools. The goal of this item will be to 
increase information sharing between these parties and the City Council per the 
recommendation from the Community Dialog Working Group. 

Action:  Programs & Services Held 6-0 
 
Note:  Anna Nolin, Superintendent, described that Newton Public Schools (NPS) has just 
completed its portrait of a learner process which will be used to help develop the new 3–5-year 
strategic plan. The attached presentation outlines the current challenges of NPS, the services 
that the district needs to deliver, and changes that have impacted NPS over the last 30 years. 
Regarding whether expenses should be down due to enrollment being down, Superintendent 
Nolin noted the lack of common and systematic emotional and academic curriculum and 
services. This is coupled with increases to the budget not keeping pace with inflation previously 
which has led to holes/gaps in providing the strongest programs. Superintendent Nolin 
described that NPS is currently approaching a funding gap and added that if every cost-saving 
measure outlined in the presentation was done there still would be a funding gap.  
 
A Councilor asked if we are looking at reducing elementary schools to help bridge this funding 
gap. Superintendent Nolin and School Committee Chair Brezski both noted that this is not 
currently being explored. Chair Brezski added that there will be difficult decisions that will need 
to be made to bridge this funding gap. Regarding Newton Community Education (NCE), it was 
stated that they have been operating at a loss of $1.3 million per year for the last three years 
and that the funding obligations for this are being transferred from the City to NPS. It was 
added by School Committee Chair Brezski and Superintendent Nolin that this was a large shift 
from pre-pandemic revenue and the need to evaluate this programming, so it meets the needs 
of the Community. The Chair asked if the schools would continue to be closed on election day 
as they were for the 2024 Federal Election. Superintendent Nolin said that this would continue 
for the November election to aid NPS administrators in meeting contract obligations of the new 
teachers' contract.   
 
Councilors voted 6-0 on a motion to hold from Councilor Oliver.  
 
#297-24 Requesting discussion on the current status of transitioning to electric school 

buses 
COUNCILORS LOBOVITS, HUMPHREY, MALAKIE, LAREDO, GREENBERG, 
ALBRIGHT, KRINTZMAN, MICLEY, AND LIPOF requesting a discussion on the 
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investigation by NPS administration into transitioning school buses to electric 
powered vehicles. 

Action:  Programs & Services No Action Necessary 6-0 
 
Note:  Liam Hurley, Assistant Superintendent/Chief Financial and Administrative 
Officer, described the current yellow bus service within Newton. This is contained in the 
attached presentation. He outlined that electric buses have a number of benefits, including 
reduced greenhouse gas emissions, reduced maintenance costs, and the potential for fleets to 
partner with local utilities to feed power back to the grid. There are a number of challenges, 
including the City not owning the bus depot to install chargers, initial costs being 3-4 times the 
cost of a diesel bus, and complexities of applying for grants when the City contracts out this 
service. The attached presentation outlines activities that the City has been engaged in relating 
to bringing electric school buses to Newton. Mr. Hurley emphasized that a next step for the City 
can be to begin looking into either purchasing or leasing land for a bus depot. Doing so would 
save the schools approximately $300,000 - $360,000 per year in the bus contract.   
 
A Councilor asked if Newton is behind other communities when it comes to the transition to 
electric buses. Currently, there are a couple of communities in the nation that have gotten 
electric buses due to receiving grant money, but currently in Massachusetts, Beverly is the only 
community with any that are operational. It was also reaffirmed by Mr. Hurley that the 
technology of these electric school buses is getting better every year. Regarding a bus depot, 
Mr. Hurley stated that it would need to be roughly 1.5-2 acres of land and, in response to a 
Councilor’s question, said that they are exploring partnering with other communities for a 
regional bus depot.  
 
Committee members voted 6-0 on a motion of No Action Necessary from Councilor Oliver.  

 
Referred to Programs & Services and Finance Committees 

#409-24  Authorization to appropriate $2,000,000 to the NPS Educational Stabilization 
Fund 

  HER HONOR THE MAYOR requesting authorization to appropriate two million 
dollars ($2,000,000) from June 30, 2024 Certified Free Cash to the NPS Educational 
Stabilization Fund. 

Action:  Programs & Services Approved 6-0 
 
Note:  Maureen Lemieux, Chief Financial Officer, described that $23.6 million was 
certified as free cash last month. The administration dedicated a portion of these funds to 
projects that otherwise would have been bonded to not increase our debt service obligations. 
This allocation would help extend the life of the NPS Educational Stabilization Fund created 
earlier this year.  
 
A Councilor asked if these funds were considered when describing the funding gap in the 
previous presentation. School Committee Chair Brezski said that they were aware of these 
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funds being dedicated and that they contribute to helping bridge that gap. When asked how $2 
million was decided, Ms. Lemieux stated that they wanted to ensure Superintendent Nolin had 
the necessary funding to move forward with purchasing new Math Curriculum when the time 
came.  
 
Committee members voted 6-0 on a motion to approve from Councilor Oliver.  
 
                                Referred to Programs & Services and Finance Committees 
#412-24 Authorization to appropriate and expend $338,119 for McKinney-Vento 

Homeless Student Transportation 
HER HONOR THE MAYOR requesting authorization to appropriate and expend 
the state reimbursement in the sum of three hundred and thirty-eight thousand 
one hundred and nineteen dollars ($338,119) from June 30, 2024 Certified Free 
Cash to Newton Public Schools for FY24 McKinney-Vento Homeless Student 
Transportation.   

Action:  Programs & Services Approved 6-0 
 
Note:  Ms. Lemieux explained that this funding is a reimbursement from the state for 
McKinney-Vento Homeless Student Transportation. Councilors raising no objection voted 6-0 
on a motion to approve from Councilor Oliver.  
 
The meeting adjourned at 8:44 pm. 
 
Respectfully Submitted,  
Josh Krintzman, Chair 
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